



MEETING OF THE
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE
 LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
March 19, 2012
TIME

11:00 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10:51 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Mr. Marco Dorsey


Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Joe Salter





Mr. Winfred Sibille



Mr. Stephen Toups


The following members were absent:


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer

Mr. Patrick Bell


Ms. Maurice Durbin



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger



Mr. Tony Falterman



Dr. Michael Gargano



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Richard Maciasz



Dr. Larry Tremblay


Eight members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order.
The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:


Mr. Travis Lavigne



Mr. Jimmy Long


Two members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Dorsey, Mr. Murphy, Mr. Sibille, Mr. Toups, Mr. Pete Lafleur and Mr. Salter, which resulted in a quorum.


The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. Kelvin Deloch


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Ms. Suzan Manuel

Mr. Richard Omdal


Mr. Jerry Oubre


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts


Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington
Under Introductions and Announcements, Ms. Amrhein stated Higher Education will be 

presenting before the House Appropriations Committee tomorrow, March 20, 2012.  

 
Ms. Amrhein announced the Invitation to Bid (ITB) for loan servicing outsourcing has been released.  The bids will be opened on April 3, 2012.  

Ms. Amrhein stated the agency has been contacted by Federal Student Aid (FSA) to discuss the agency’s financial situation.  She explained that FSA is contacting all guaranty agencies for this reason.  Ms. Amrhein stated this is a follow up with the Department to discuss financial stability, long range projections, business plan, etc.  The conference call is scheduled for April 3, 2012.

Ms. Amrhein stated the layoff plan was submitted to Civil Service this morning and layoff letters have been delivered to staff.  Mr. Lavigne noted how sad to see so many good employees who have served so well for many years go through this process.  

The minutes of the January 19, 2012 meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission and the February 16, 2012 Joint Ad Hoc Legislative Committee meeting were presented for review and approval. Mr. Lafleur made a motion to approve.  Mr. Toups seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.

Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Outreach Report for January and February 2012.  He stated there were 134 total events with a total attendance of 12,118.  He stated the highlight for February was the College Goal Sunday event on February 26, 2012.  This is the agency’s fifth year participating in the event.  Mr. Roberts stated preliminary numbers suggest that there were more than 570 attendees.    
Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending February 29, 2012.  Mr. Hart reported the fund balance of the operating fund is $5.4 million and a fund balance of $7.5 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through February 29, 2012.  He stated for the month of February, the agency had a decrease of $181,000 and a loss of $619,000 for the year.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .62% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of February 2012.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with an increase of $150,000 and an increase of $545,000 for the year.
Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant and Early Start updates as of March 15, 2012.  She stated that $3.9 million has been expended for the Early Start Program with $1.5 million in funds remaining which are expected to be utilized.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that $21.3 million has been expended for the GO Grant Program with $4.8 million in funds remaining which are expected to be utilized.  The billing deadline for GO is March 24, 2012.  
Mr. Lavigne asked if there has been any news on the Early Start funding being removed from the agency’s budget?  Ms. Amrhein stated there have been several inquiries from legislators at various committees but no additional developments to date. 
Dr. Boutte’ presented the John R. Justice program update as of March 19, 2012.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that 16 applications have been received for public defenders and 22 for prosecutors.  The deadline for submitting an on-line application is April 30, 2012.  Dr. Boutte’ noted that the agency has not received any applications for funding for public defenders from the Second Circuit.  
Mr. Roberts explained the agency contacted partners at the Louisiana Public Defenders Association after receiving the March 9, 2012 John R. Justice program update which showed no applicants from the Second Circuit.  Mr. Roberts stated the association met the following day and made an announcement encouraging those who qualify in the Second Circuit to apply.  The announcement was also included the Public Defenders Association publication.  
Dr. Boutte’ stated the agency has received notice from the Federal Department of Justice that funds will be received for next year; however, the funds will be significantly reduced.  She stated the funds have been cut in half.  The amount for the total award next year is $60,000.00. 
            Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS update as of March 5, 2012.  She stated that approximately $156 million was billed as of March 5; however, it is closer to $160 million to date with the appropriation being $154 million.  Ms. Amrhein explained the agency has not received all of the appropriation for this year since it is now funded through the tobacco fund.  She stated these funds are not due in to State Treasury until April which is causing some cash flow issues for some of the larger universities.  Ms. Amrhein explained that schools have billed for TOPS but because the agency has not received the money from the tobacco settlement fund, the agency has not been able to forward all of the funds to them.  Ms. Amrhein stated LOSFA has requested a “seed” advance through the Division of Administration for the remaining $3 million of the appropriation.  She explained this will be sent to schools that are waiting for it; however, there will still be a number of schools waiting for funds that may not be coming this year.  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency’s budget analyst is aware of the situation and trying to find additional funds to help get through the current year.  TOPS could be $10-12 million short this year.  
Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS Repayment Study done in response to House Concurrent Resolution 56 by Representative Harrison which urged a request to study the feasibility of requiring repayment of a student’s TOPS award for any particular semester during the first two award years if a student does not achieve academic progress or fails to maintain full-time standing.  Ms. Amrhein stated the study has been submitted and she commended Mr. Omdal, Policy and Research Officer, for the tremendous work done on this project.  Mr. Lavigne asked if a bill has been filed relative to this for this current year?  Ms. Amrhein stated it has not.  

Ms. Amrhein presented a report on the draft Cohort Default Rates.  Ms. Amrhein stated the 2-year draft cohort default rate for LOSFA is 8.08% for fiscal year 2010.  This number is up from the 2-year official cohort default rate of 7.61%.  She explained for fiscal year 2013-14, the cohort default rate will go to a 3-year rate.  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency’s 3-year draft cohort default rate for fiscal year 2009 is 12.3%.  Mr. Lavigne asked at what percentage of the cohort default rate would the schools have to be before they are penalized?  Ms. Amrhein stated the institution would have to be at 25% or more (2-year rate) for 3 years in a row before the school would lose their ability to receive Title IV funding at the institution.  Ms. Amrhein stated there are benefits to schools that keep their default rates below 10%.     
Mr. Eldredge presented the legislative update as of March 7, 2012.  He discussed the bills which are being considered for this legislative session that affect the role, scope or mission of the agency.

HB 294 – Harrison
TOPS:
Caps TOPS awards at $1,600 per semester for the 2013-2014 award year.


Mr. Eldredge stated that Representative Harrison has introduced this bill previously.
HB 348 – Greene

TOPS:
Changes the method of eliminating students from TOPS to use only ACT/SAT scores as the criteria when insufficient monies are appropriated to fund all eligible students.  

Mr. Eldredge explained there have been many discussions over the years regarding which students would not receive TOPS awards if there were insufficient funds to cover all eligible students.  Mr. Eldredge stated the statutory provision currently is based in part on the ACT/SAT score and the ability to pay.  This bill would base the decision strictly on the ACT/SAT.
HB 740 – Lebas

DUAL ENROLLMENT:
Changes eligible high schools from public high schools to any educational program approved by or under the authority of BESE and adds a Louisiana residency requirement.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill would change the scope of the dual enrollment program from not only public high schools but private schools which are approved by BESE.  Mr. Eldredge explained what this will do if funds are available for the dual enrollment program, is pay for private school students as well as public.  He stated that currently private school students receive the benefit of the same rate; however, the state does not pay it.
HB 841 – P. Smith

TOPS:
Beginning with students who enroll as a first time freshman in the 2013-4 academic year, the TOPS Award Amount will be established by the Board of Regents in consultation with the Commission as approved by the Legislature.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill was introduced at the request of the Board of Regents.  The bill provides that in the future the TOPS Award Amount would be determined by the Board of Regents.  Mr. Eldredge explained that in effect, this would allow decoupling of the TOPS Award Amount from tuition.  Ms. Amrhein stated this follows the Governance Commission’s recommendations as well.  
HB 926 – Simon

TOPS:
Allows acceptance of a first time qualifying score on the ACT/SAT taken no later than the September 30 immediately after high school graduation, if the Commission determines the applicant was prevented from taking a timely test due to circumstances beyond the immediate control of the student and attributable to the administration of the test.


Mr. Eldredge gave an example of a student who was involved in a car accident and suffered severe brain injuries.  He was unable to take the ACT when scheduled and requested a special test in June.  The student was first denied by ACT but subsequently approved.  In September, the student received a qualifying score on the ACT and had everything in order to qualify for TOPS.  However, under the current statute, this award could not be made.  Mr. Eldredge explained this bill will provide a small window of time when a situation is out of the student’s control.  Mr. Eldredge stated this issue has come up before with different circumstances.
HB 945 – H. Burns      HB 946 – Greene      SB 579 – Adley

TOPS:
Extends the deadline for first-time, full-time enrollment for students who enlist in and enter on active duty in the U.S. military within one year of high school graduation from five years after high school graduation to the semester immediately following the one year anniversary of the student’s separation from active duty.  Extends the deadline for students on active duty who are suspended for grades to bring up their grades to the minimum required to include periods of active duty after reenlistment.  This bill would allow the student to reenlist through retirement.


Mr. Eldredge stated these three bills are exactly the same bill.  This bill addresses the reenlistment issue.
HB 954 – Danahay

LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY:
Places the Authority within the Department of Education as established in the Title 36 Organization of the Executive Branch of Government.  This is the same broad Department of Education in which the Board of Regents and Department of Education (K-12) are placed.  Currently the Authority is not placed within any unit of the Executive Branch.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill places the Authority within the Department of Education.

SB 62 – Appel

EDUCATION DEPARTMENT:
Re-creates the Department of Education, including all statutory entities made a part of the Department by law.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill would effectuate the Sunset provision and re-create the Department of Education.  
SB 458 – Lafleur

START SAVING PROGRAM:
Removes the restriction that START Saving Program funds must be used in a postsecondary institution that is accredited by a regional accrediting organization and makes the program requirements consistent with Section 529 of the IRC that only requires that the postsecondary institution have U.S. Department of Education approval.


Mr. Eldredge noted this is the START bill requested by the Authority.  This bill will remove the requirement for a school to be accredited by one of the regional accrediting organizations recognized by the U.S. Department of Education and will make the program requirements consistent with Section 529 of the IRC.

SB 590 – Alario

LOUISIANA OPPORTUNITY LOAN PROGRAM (LA-OP):
Eliminates certain special funds including the LA-OP Loan Fund.  Note that LA-OP is administered by the Commission but has not been funded for years.


Mr. Eldredge explained this is a “clean-up” bill which strips several special funds. 

Mr. Lavigne stated the bill by Senator Lafleur will benefit students at technical schools by allowing the use of their START funds.  Mr. Eldredge explained this will help both in-state and out-of-state students.  Mr. Murphy confirmed that the institution will have to be accredited by some accrediting agency whether it is regional or national.  Mr. Eldredge stated the school has to be approved by the U.S. Department of Education for Title IV funding and to have that designation; the school must be accredited by an accrediting organization.      
Under Committee Reports, it was proposed that the Commission receive the approved minutes of the Advisory Committee that were adopted at its meeting on March 2, 2012.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Toups seconded the motion and it was passed unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Alexandria (5290), Jason (5976), Tyler (4140), Malora (3882), Victoria (2779), Teja (4218), Matthew (7467), Lacey (2590), Blandon (3589), Elnor (2518) and Jessica (8527).  There were no recommendations for denial.   Mr. Long made a motion for approval.  Mr. Toups seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


It was proposed that the Commission consider Rulemaking to amend Section 1205 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to delete the provision that requires a student who is 25 years old or older, who first enrolled in college before the 2007-2008 academic year, to have a break in enrollment of at least two semesters to be eligible to receive a GO Grant.  Ms. Amrhein noted the Board of Regents is in agreement with this amendment to the rule.  Ms. Amrhein explained the verification process to determine whether students 25 years old or older have been out of school for two semesters is extremely time-consuming for the financial aid officers.  Ms. Amrhein stated the question has become whether being out of school for a certain amount of time for a non-traditional student actually has an impact on the student.  This is the reason for proposing the rule change.  Mr. Dorsey made a motion to approve.  Mr. Murphy seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider Rulemaking to amend Section 301 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to change the definition of academic year (college) to include summer session.  Ms. Amrhein stated this issue has been discussed in the past.  Initially, the TOPS rules stated that an academic year begin with the fall term, includes the winter term, if applicable, and concludes with the completion of the spring term.  She stated over the years, the Commission approved including intersessions as part of the academic year.  Including summer sessions as part of the academic year would benefit students, colleges and the agency.  It would provide an opportunity for students who do not earn sufficient hours during the fall and spring terms to meet the 24 hour requirement by earning hours during a summer session.  Ms. Amrhein stated this will also help promote student persistence.  

Ms. Amrhein explained that summer sessions can be paid through TOPS if it is a qualified summer session and the student requests payment.  She stated the estimated annual cost is projected to be $3 million in addition to current projections.  Mr. Lavigne asked if the $3 million cost would be due to students not losing their TOPS award?  Ms. Amrhein stated that is correct.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Mr. Lafleur seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

It was proposed that the Commission consider the adoption of meeting dates for the period July through December 2012.  The proposed dates are as follows:  July 18, 2012; August 16, 2012; September 20, 2012; October 15, 2012; November 19, 2012 and December 18, 2012. Mr. Dorsey made a motion to approve.  Mr. Salter seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

Mr. Long asked for more information regarding the status of the agency and the programs which are not affected by the outsourcing of the loan operations.  Ms. Amrhein stated there have been several discussions regarding the future of the Commission, Authority and the agency.  She stated the last conversation ended with the belief that status quo would be maintained for at least another year.  The agency will continue to have the guarantor designation given by the U.S. Department of Education.  Ms. Amrhein explained if the agency were to lose that designation, the agency would be vulnerable and could be placed under the Board of Regents or other entity.  Ms. Amrhein stated that due to the loss of state general funds, the hope is that it can be made up through efficiencies and revenue generated through the contract.  Ms. Amrhein explained that staff will have a better idea of what the revenue will be once the contract is in place.

Mr. Long asked if significant retirements are expected as a result of the agency changes and the proposed changes currently in the legislature regarding state retirement?    Ms. Amrhein explained that many of the employees targeted in the layoff are eligible for retirement or close to it.  She noted that she is not aware of anyone from the agency retiring early due to the proposed changes.  Mr. Long expressed his concern for the employees being laid off.  Ms. Amrhein stated that staff has been in contact with other entities with similar function and some have expressed interest in agency employees.  She stated one problem is relocation because these companies do not have local offices.  She stated there are also long-term state employees who would like to continue to work for the state and retain their tenure and benefits.  

There being no further business, Mr. Long made a motion to adjourn at 11:40 a.m.  Mr. Dorsey seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.



APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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